MINUTES
CONNECTICUT HOME INSPECTION LICENSING BOARD

165 CAPITOL AVENUE

HARTFORD, CONNECTICUT 06106

MAY 5, 2005
The Connecticut Home Inspection Licensing Board met on Thursday, May 5, 2005 at 9:30 A.M. in Room 117 of the State Office Building, 165 Capitol Avenue, Hartford, CT 06106.
Board Members Present:

Bernard F. Caliendo, Chairman (Home Inspector)





Dana J. Fox (Home Inspector)





Richard J. Kobylenski (Home Inspector)





Susan A. Connors, Esq. (Public Member)





Bruce D. Schaefer (Home Inspector)






William Stanley, Jr. (Home Inspector)

Board Members Not Present:
Denise Robillard (Public Member)





J. Andre Fournier (Public Member)

Board Vacancies:


None
Board Counsel:


Not Present
DCP Staff Present:


Robert M. Kuzmich, License and Applications 






Specialist





Richard M. Hurlburt, Director






Occupational and Professional Licensing Division






Vicky E. Bullock, Administrative Hearings 






Attorney
Others Present:


Jason E. Pearl, Attorney





Jack Connors and Mrs. Connors (wife)






Stephen Gladstone
Note:
The administrative functions of this Board are carried out by the Department of Consumer Protection, Occupational and Professional Licensing Division.  For information, call Richard M. Hurlburt, Director, at (860) 713-6135.

1. Call to order by Chairman Bernie Caliendo.
Mr. Caliendo called the meeting to order at 9:31 a.m.
2. Review of minutes of the February 3, 2005 meeting of the Board.  After a thorough review, the Board voted, unanimously, to accept the minutes as written.  (Kobylenski/Fox)
3. Review of Final Decisions and Orders.
Mr. Caliendo noted that there are no Final Decisions and Orders before the Board today.
4. Applications for review.

A. Application of Mr. Herbert Wanza, Jr. for a Home Inspector license; the Board discussed this application at length.  After a thorough review, they determined that the information provided with his application does not indicate that he is a currently licensed as a Home Inspector in another State.  Although Mr. Wanza previously held local municipal licenses in the State of Florida, this State has not in the past nor does it at present provide for the licensing of home inspectors on a statewide basis.  Therefore, it was determined that Mr. Wanza does not qualify for a home inspector license in Connecticut by reciprocity.  Further, Public Act 01-116 expired on June 30, 2002.  This was the last date to qualify as a home inspector under a partial exemption of the current licensing requirements.

Consequently, Connecticut law mandates that Mr. Wanza must first obtain an Intern Permit as a part of the process towards qualifying for a Home Inspector’s license.  Therefore, the Board voted, unanimously, to not approve this application and to have Mr. Kuzmich send a letter to Mr. Wanza explaining their action.  (Fox/Kobylenski)
5. Applicants appearing before the Board.
A. Mr. Jack Connors concerning his application for a Home Inspector license; Ms. Bullock noted that Mr. Connors is represented by council at today’s meeting.  Mr. Connors explained his past employment history and his application history for the Board.  He noted that in late 2003 he called the State to inquire about home inspector licensing and was given a list of pre-licensing training programs from which he enrolled and completed a program from Allied Training Schools.  Mr. Connors was cautioned by the school to know exactly what the State requirements for licensing are before enrolling in their program.
Mr. Connors stated that Mr. Richard Hurlburt, in February of 2004, explained the licensing process to him and informed him that the current State website was not up to date and to discard any information he downloaded from it.  At this point, Mr. Connors was informed that he must complete an internship and that the grand-fathering provision was no longer in effect.  Mr. Caliendo emphasized that the requirements for licensing of home inspectors is mandated by State statute and above and beyond the Department.  Mr. Caliendo clarified the time line of the previous exemption provisions and noted that there is nothing this Board can do for Mr. Connors at this time.  Mr. Connors stated to the Board that he believes he has done due diligence in his attempt to inquire about the licensing process and noted that the State website should have been updated.
Mr. Connors stated that he is having difficulty locating a supervisor and one that he did locate wanted an outrageous amount of money for his supervision.  Other Board members believe that the monies are not out of line because licensees are giving up their time to teach the intern.  Mr. Caliendo explained that many home inspectors are small operations and do not want the liability of taking on interns.  Ms. Connors noted that the statutes were codified in 2001 and the only way to be licensed is to follow the statutes.  She also vouched for the accuracy of information given by Richard Hurlburt to consumers and internship was always a part of the road to licensure.
Mr. Jason Pearl, attorney for Mr. Connors, addressed the Board.  He asked the Board for help in finding his client a supervisor and proposed that Mr. Connors could present his potential supervisors a “hold harmless” contractual clause.  This would relieve his supervisor of liability.  Mr. Caliendo noted that Mr. Connors is not the only intern in the position of not being able to find a supervisor.  Ms. Connors summarized Mr. Pearl’s request asking if any Board members could ask people in their profession if they would be willing to take on an intern “pro bono”.  Mr. Caliendo and other members of the board invited Mr. Pearl to attend their private home inspection association meetings such as those run by the Connecticut Association of Home Inspectors and the American Society of Home Inspectors at no charge to give him an opportunity to speak to home inspectors in the profession.
In conclusion of their discussion, the Board, at Mr. Connors request, will try to furnish him with a list of licensees willing to take on the supervision of an intern.  In addition, Ms. Connors suggested the possibility that the Board, in the future, may announce the fact that it is most likely that internships will have to be paid for by the applicant.  Ms. Bullock offered to assemble a list of supervisors willing to supervise interns and forward this list to Mr. Pearl.  In addition, Ms. Bullock also repeated the Board’s earlier suggestion that Mr. Connors attend private home inspection association meetings to establish contacts.
6. Formal Hearings to be held.
Mr. Caliendo noted that there are no Formal Hearings to be held today.

7. Old Business

A. Review of existing “Standards of Practice” for Home Inspectors for possible modifications.  The review schedule below was determined from the Board’s May 5, 2005 meeting:
Denise Robillard – Definitions, Purpose and Scope, Structural Systems
Dana Fox – Structural Systems, Exterior, Roof System
Bill Stanley – Roof System, Plumbing System, Electrical System
Bruce Schaefer – Electrical System, Heating System, Air Conditioning


       Systems
Richard Kobylenski – Air Conditioning Systems, Interior, Insulation



    And Ventilation
Bernie Caliendo – Insulation and Ventilation, Fireplaces and Solid


        Fuel Burning Appliances, General Limitations and 

        Exclusions
Andre Fournier - General Limitations and Exclusions, Code of Ethics,


       Definitions
Susan Connors – Definitions, Purpose and Scope, Code of Ethics
Board members reviewed in detail each of their assigned regulation sections and discussed possible changes.  Essentially, after extensive discussion, the regulation sections will remain unchanged.  Ms. Connors noted that it would have been preferable to have Section 20-491-13 – General Limitations and Exclusions at the beginning of the regulation.  However, to make this change involves renumbering of all the sections and therefore must go through the regulatory change process.
Regarding Section 20-491-6 – Plumbing System, the Board discussed, at length, the elements of water supply and storage systems specifically as pertaining to wells.  The issue of excluding well water storage equipment by the inspector, as presently stated in the regulation, came under scrutiny and after extensive discussion; Mr. Stanley offered to redraft areas of this Section for the Board’s review at their August 4, 2005 regular meeting.
B. Update on legislative status/activity from Consumer Protection Legal Department; no items discussed.
C. Update from the Department regarding investigations and enforcement; reading from an e-mail received from Mr. Carver, Mr. Kuzmich stated that Mr. Carver presently has 6 cases under investigation some of which involve use of the term “licensed” by interns.
8. New Business

A. Mr. Stephen M. Gladstone regarding Home Inspector Internships; Mr. Gladstone’s concern centers on the difficulty interns are having engaging a supervisor without spending excessive money.  He noted that the most common complaint he hears from Interns is that the licensed inspector is not interested in training their future competitor.  Further, he states that consumers are at potential risk by hiring untrained, inexperienced interns.  He maintains that unless the intern’s supervisor is on site and truly watching, the consumer is not getting a good home inspection from these Interns unless they have performed many more inspections than the required ten (done by direct supervision).
Mr. Gladstone does not question the expense associated with a licensee training an intern as much as the limitation that a licensed inspector can only provide limited training and supervision in the course of running their own business.  Mr. Gladstone noted that entry level training such as this puts the consumer at risk.

Mr. Gladstone proposes that intern training should be supplemented by State approved schools and done in such a way as to require accountability to both the licensing board and the Department of Consumer Protection.  His proposal involves shadow or parallel inspections.  In detail, inspections are done on homes that are not for sale or performed as a secondary inspection not for a consumer.  Inspections performed by interns would be completed with a written report graded by the supervising instructor.  Further, because the inspection is not a real estate transaction, there would be a reduced risk of liability and no risk of a bad inspection to a consumer.
Mr. Gladstone stated that these types of inspections would be cost effective because more interns could be trained consequently allowing for a lower fee per intern than what is being currently being charged.  He also noted that this type of education is better and more attainable for the intern.
Mr. Caliendo believes that the Board does not have the authority, on their own, to amend the home inspection law and that Mr. Gladstone’s proposal requires legislative action.  He also noted that Mr. Gladstone was also advised in writing of this by the Board after last year’s November Board meeting.  Mr. Caliendo stated that the law requires “real time inspections” and not mock inspections as proposed.  Mr. Gladstone also discussed the restriction this Board created through their regulations requiring a 1 to 1 ratio between interns and supervising inspector.  He noted that this creates a financial hardship for both inspector and intern.
The issue of whether an inspection counts if it is not paid for by a consumer was discussed at length.  Mr. Gladstone is stated that his proposal better protects the consumer and provides better training for the intern.  The Board agrees that protection of the consumer is their priority also.  Board members explored the language of the statutes as they exist to determine their latitude in this situation.  Mr. Gladstone believes the law creates a closed shop and a difficult situation for the consumer.  He proposes that the Board accept training inspections from the schools as part of the internship requirements.  
Mr. Stanley suggest that the Board for the time being leave the statute out of their discussion and examine whether there is a circumstance under which Mr. Gladstone could create a situation where he could train inspectors as well or better than the present system does as written.  Mr. Hurlburt stated that the Board could make a regulatory change that accepts other equivalent inspections under the auspices of an approved educational provider that employs licensed home inspectors and incorporates these inspections as a part of their approved training curriculum.  Mr. Hurlburt equated this situation with that which other trade training programs currently have in place.
The issue of the ratio of inspector to intern was discussed in detail noting that Mr. Gladstone’s proposal could account for the ninety indirect supervision inspections and still have the first ten done by the required one on one supervision ratio.  Mr. Stanley asked that Mr. Gladstone present to the Board a more detailed proposal for the Board to review at their next meeting.  Mr. Gladstone agreed.
B. E-Mail from Mr. Vernon Herald, dated 03-24-05, concerning the required 3-hour continuing education course in current home inspection legislation, licensing laws, and regulations.  Mr. Caliendo disagrees with this licensee noting that this course is not going to be offered by everyone every month.  He believes that this is this home inspectors lack of due diligence to take this course when it is offered and get it under his belt.  Mr. Gladstone noted that his school and others provided this course several times over the course of the two year license period.  Mr. Gladstone happens to be offering this course in the near future and out of courtesy will contact Mr. Harold.
C. Mr. Kuzmich advised the Board that he was informed by Ms. Denise Robillard that she will be resigning from the Board.  The Board acknowledged the importance of her role and is sad to see her leave.  They agreed that once official notification is received, they will send her a letter acknowledging their appreciation of her diligence and contributions to this Board from its inception.

The meeting adjourned at 12:25 p.m.  (Kobylenski/Stanley)

Note: the next regular meeting of the Board is scheduled for August 4, 2005 at 9:30 a.m. in Room No. 117 of the State Office Building, 165 Capitol Avenue, Hartford, Connecticut.






Respectfully submitted,







Robert M. Kuzmich, R.A.
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